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The movement toward value-based payment 
has been a defining feature of U.S. health 
care reform during the past decade. Despite 

substantial enthusiasm and investment, however, 

these efforts have been largely 
disappointing. Most Centers for 
Medicare and Medicaid Services 
(CMS) value-based payment mod-
els have failed to meaningfully 
reduce health care expenditures 
or improve quality of care.

Perhaps more concerning is 
that many value-based payment 
programs have been regressive, 
which has hampered the pursuit 
of health equity. For example, 
Medicare’s Merit-Based Incentive 
Payment System (MIPS) has dis-
proportionately penalized outpa-
tient clinicians who care for poor 
adults.1 Similarly, all three of 
Medicare’s hospital value-based 
programs — the Hospital Re-
admissions Reduction Program, 
the Hospital Value-Based Purchas-

ing Program, and the Hospital-
Acquired Condition Reduction 
Program — have transferred re-
sources away from safety-net 
hospitals and potentially widened 
inequities in care. By more fre-
quently penalizing institutions 
caring for high proportions of 
Black adults, many of these pro-
grams have also unintentionally 
perpetuated structural racism.2

Value-based payment initiatives 
have failed to advance health equi-
ty in large part because equity 
wasn’t prioritized during their 
design and implementation. Since 
many such payment programs 
are budget-neutral, they create 
winners and losers — rewarding 
some providers at the expense of 
others. Preexisting structural dif-

ferences often influence who 
wins and who loses. Practices 
and hospitals with the infra-
structure and resources to rapid-
ly adapt to logistic and reporting 
requirements are much more like-
ly to succeed in new programs. 
In addition, because the spend-
ing targets used in some pay-
ment models are based on a pro-
vider’s prior spending levels, 
providers whose patients have 
historically used fewer services 
because of a lack of access to 
care may face unrealistic expec-
tations. When such disadvan-
tages are ignored, baseline dis-
parities may become structurally 
embedded in new payment mech-
anisms, which unfairly advantag-
es certain providers. These issues 
are magnified by Medicare’s cur-
rent risk-adjustment approach, 
which doesn’t adequately account 
for all medical and social risk 
factors that influence spending 
and outcomes. In failing to ex-
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plicitly consider equity, value-
based payment programs im-
plicitly prioritize well-resourced 
clinicians and health systems.

The responses elicited by val-
ue-based models also have im-
portant consequences for health 
equity. Although the financial 
penalties included in these mod-
els are intended to encourage 
providers to deliver high-quality 
care, the desire to avoid losses 
may also promote “gaming” that 
disproportionately harms low-
income and historically margin-
alized populations. For example, 
recent evidence suggests that 
Medicare’s Comprehensive Care 
for Joint Replacement model may 
have impeded access to knee and 
hip replacements for Black adults 
(who tend to have a higher bur-
den of medical and social risk 
factors than White adults), there-
by widening long-standing racial 
disparities.3 In the MIPS pro-
gram, well-resourced providers 
tend to strategically choose qual-
ity measures that maximize their 
scores on the basis of their exist-
ing performance — a process 
that often requires data analyt-
ics, external consultants, and 
other investments — which al-
lows them to earn financial re-
wards without necessarily im-
proving care.4 This dynamic 
disadvantages providers who care 
for low-income populations, since 
they tend to have fewer resources 
to dedicate to score optimiza-
tion.1 More broadly, value-based 
models have encouraged increas-
es in coding intensity (which do 
not necessarily reflect true chang-
es in patients’ medical complex-
ity) that most likely benefit well-
resourced health systems with 
more robust coding capabilities.

A bright spot in the value-
based payment era has been ac-
countable care organizations 

(ACOs) — groups of providers 
that are given incentives to re-
duce spending below a bench-
mark — some of which have 
produced savings for Medicare. 
Health-equity concerns persist, 
however. Recent evidence sug-
gests that some ACOs may stra-
tegically drop “high risk” benefi-
ciaries (e.g., those with multiple 
chronic conditions and high ex-
pected medical spending) or cli-
nicians whose panels consist of 
large numbers of such patients 
in order to reduce spending and 
increase their chances of earning 
shared savings.5 In the absence 
of explicit incentives to invest 
in equity, value-based payment 
models can elicit responses that 
widen disparities.

In an important shift, the Cen-
ter for Medicare and Medicaid 
Innovation recently announced a 
new model — the ACO Realizing 
Equity, Access, and Community 
Health (ACO REACH) model — 
partly in response to concerns 
about the inequitable effects of 
value-based payment programs. 
This model explicitly names pro-
moting equity — not just value 
— as a central goal. Several pro-
visions of ACO REACH could 
help advance health equity.

First, the model includes a 
new “health equity benchmark 
adjustment” that supports ACOs 
caring for socioeconomically dis-
advantaged patients. This ap-
proach represents a marked shift 
from earlier payment models; it 
acknowledges that providers may 
need to spend more — not less 
— to care for members of mar-
ginalized populations. Specifical-
ly, CMS will increase spending 
benchmarks by $30 per month 
for each ACO member in the top 
decile of disadvantage. A smaller 
downward adjustment ($6 per 
month) will be applied for each 

member in the bottom five de-
ciles. This calculation will in-
corporate both individual and 
neighborhood-level markers of 
socioeconomic disadvantage. The 
net effect will be higher spend-
ing benchmarks for ACOs caring 
for the most disadvantaged pa-
tient populations, which means a 
higher likelihood of shared sav-
ings for these provider groups. 
By capturing a broad range of 
social risk factors affecting health 
care use, this approach should 
reduce disincentives to serve mem-
bers of marginalized groups.

Second, ACO REACH will re-
quire participating ACOs to de-
velop and implement a health 
equity plan that involves identify-
ing disparities in their patient pop-
ulations, establishing an equity 
strategy, and adopting initiatives 
to reduce disparities. CMS is 
therefore taking a novel step to-
ward using payment reform as a 
lever to foster local efforts that 
promote equity.

Third, CMS is requiring ACOs 
to collect and submit data on 
patient-reported demographics and 
social determinants of health. 
The lack of granular and reliable 
data on race, ethnic group, and 
health-related social needs has 
hindered health-equity efforts. 
Mandating collection of these 
data could facilitate the evidence-
based implementation of equity-
focused interventions.

Although these provisions rep-
resent an important shift, their 
effects will be limited to provid-
ers and patients who participate 
in the new model. For these re-
forms to have broader influence, 
policymakers will need to decide 
which provisions to apply to oth-
er payment models and in what 
form. This process will require 
careful implementation and rig-
orous evaluation to answer key 
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questions. One such question will 
be whether the proposed bench-
mark adjustment is sufficient to 
encourage providers to care for 
low-income patients and mem-
bers of other underserved groups 
and large enough to allow pro-
viders to meaningfully invest in 
the health of these populations. 
The value-based care movement 
has traditionally prioritized re-
ducing spending, but advancing 
health equity demands spending 
more on underserved groups 
with unmet needs. If the bench-
mark adjustment isn’t adequate 
to finance this increased spend-
ing, ACO REACH may not achieve 
its goals.

Another consideration will be 
the types of invest-
ments that providers 
make in response to 

the benchmark adjustment. Fac-
ing incentives to care for dis-
advantaged patient populations, 
ACOs may respond in productive 
ways (for instance, improving 
care delivery for such popula-
tions) or in ways focused on 
profit generation (for instance, 
marketing more aggressively to 
them). In addition, the types of 
organizations that participate 
in ACO REACH will matter. Vol-
untary par ticipation has limited 
the effects of other payment mod-

els, since providers who stand to 
benefit tend to join and those who 
perform poorly tend to drop out. 
Finally, it remains to be seen 
whether the health equity plan 
requirement will motivate real 
action. Although this idea is 
promising in theory, similar re-
quirements — such as communi-
ty-benefit and needs-assessment 
requirements for nonprofit hospi-
tals — have proven weak in prac-
tice. Without proper oversight, 
this provision may become an-
other administrative checkbox.

Value-based payment models 
implemented over the past dec-
ade have often been regressive, 
moving dollars away from pa-
tients, providers, and communi-
ties with fewer resources and 
toward those with more. ACO 
REACH reflects policymakers’ ef-
forts to mitigate this unintended 
consequence. It also lays a foun-
dation for further steps to ad-
dress the long history of under-
investment in the health of 
low-income and marginalized 
populations. Could this new ap-
proach to value-based payment 
be a tool for redistributing health 
care resources in a progressive 
way that meaningfully advances 
health equity? This may be the 
central question in the next dec-
ade of payment reform.
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Accountable care organiza-
tions (ACOs) are a critical 

component of the goals of the 
Centers for Medicare and Medic-
aid Services (CMS) to advance 
health equity; support high-qual-
ity, person-centered care; and pro-

mote affordability and sustain-
ability in Medicare. ACOs bring 
together groups of doctors, hos-
pitals, and other providers to de-
liver coordinated care to benefi-
ciaries. They are also essential to 
achieving CMS’s goal of having 

all beneficiaries in the tradition-
al Medicare program cared for by 
providers who are accountable for 
costs and quality of care by 2030.

The CMS Medicare ACO port-
folio consists of the Center for 
Medicare’s Shared Savings Pro-

The New England Journal of Medicine 
Downloaded from nejm.org on September 12, 2022. For personal use only. No other uses without permission. 

 Copyright © 2022 Massachusetts Medical Society. All rights reserved. 




